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COUNTY OF MILWAUKEE

INTEROFFICE COMMUNICATION

DATE:
March 15, 2011
TO:
Lee Holloway, Chairman, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors
FROM:
Fred Bau, Interim Director, Labor Relations
SUBJECT: 
Implementation of Adopted Health Care Plan Design Changes for Retirees
Background

The 2011 Adopted Budget includes $8.3 million in savings associated with health care plan design changes for retirees.  However, approximately $5.4 million could not be realized without agreement from several County bargaining units including DC48.  With the passage of 2011 Wisconsin Act 10 (Budget Repair Bill), Milwaukee County can now make these changes for DC48 retirees.  Doing so is critical to the County being able to achieve its 2011 Adopted Budget.

Issue

The 2011 Adopted Budget included a new employee health care plan design for all non-represented employees (non-reps) and retirees, that was developed to better manage costs related to large claims, encourage utilization of appropriate health care resources and share health care costs.  On January 1, 2011, those health care plan design changes were implemented for non-represented employees and those retirees who retired from the ranks of non-reps, or were represented prior to retirement by the Association of Attorneys, the Machinists union or TEAMCO.

Because of an arbitration decision from February 2008 that determined that retirees were essentially represented by the unions from which they retired (Case 1743, GRN:035298), the health plan changes could not be extended without negotiation to those retirees who retired as members of District Council 48, the Federation of Nurses, the Building and Trades Council, the Deputy Sheriffs Association and the Fire Fighters.  However, with the adoption of 2011 Wisconsin Act 10 (Budget Repair Bill), Milwaukee County is permitted to extend the 2011 health care plan design changes to DC 48 retirees as was planned in the 2011 Adopted Budget.
This change will be implemented on May 1, 2011 for DC48 retirees only.  It is important to note several details:

· Adopting this change will not affect active employees

· A person’s retirement date has no effect on this change.  If someone retirees before or after this change goes into effect, this change will still effect them.

· This change does not affect eligibility for this benefit.  DC48 retirees will continue to receive retiree health care.  

· Cost-sharing and utilization management changes included in the 2010 and 2011 Adopted Budgets will apply to DC48 retirees as has been the case for retirees who retired from the ranks of non-reps, or were represented prior to retirement by the Association of Attorneys, the Machinists union or TEAMCO since Jan 1, 2011.

Recommendation

On behalf of the Employee Benefits Work Group, I recommend that through the attached resolution, the County apply the 2010 and 2011 Adopted Budget healthcare changes to DC48 retirees.  Any delay in doing so will cost the County more than $400,000 per month.  In addition, I recommend that this change be implemented for the retirees from the Federation of Nurses and Health Professionals and the Building and Trades Council upon expiration of their respective collective bargaining agreements.
